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68BSurvey for the Control Group Managers 
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14BAppendix G 

38BApproval Letter from Brigham Young University’s Institutional Review Board for 

Human Subjects 
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15BAppendix H 

39BPilot Study Cover Letter 

 
 

• Cover Letter for the Three Groups of Dietitians 
o Paper Version 
o Electronic Version 
 

• Cover Letter for the Three Groups of Managers 
o Paper Version 
o Electronic Version 
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Dear Dietitian: 
 
Thank you for participating in the pilot study for our research project on professional 
involvement. This survey asks questions about the benefits and barriers of professional 
involvement, employment and volunteer activities, and demographic characteristics. We 
understand that not everything on this survey will be applicable to your current situation. 
Please leave items that are not applicable blank.  
 
Would you please assist us with the following: 

 Read the initial cover letter below 
 Respond to the survey by following the link 
 Provide the email address of your manager/supervisor where indicated. 

 
Thank you for your assistance. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Ashley Cameron, RD, CD    Samantha Rasmussen, RD, CD   Nora Nyland, PhD, RD, CD 
Graduate Student            Graduate Student     Graduate Committee Chair 
 



 91

Dear Manager: 
 
Thank you for participating in the pilot study for our research project on professional 
involvement. This survey asks questions about your perceptions of the benefits and 
barriers of professional involvement. In addition, there will be questions about your 
perceptions of your employee’s employment and volunteer activities, and demographic 
questions. We understand that not everything on this survey will be applicable to your 
current situation. Please leave items that are not applicable blank.  
 
Would you please assist us with the following: 

 Read the initial cover letter below 
 Respond to the survey by following the link 

 
Thank you for your assistance. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Ashley Cameron, RD, CD    Samantha Rasmussen, RD, CD   Nora Nyland, PhD, RD, CD 
Graduate Student            Graduate Student     Graduate Committee Chair 
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16BAppendix I 

40BPilot Questionnaire 
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17BAppendix J 

41BInitial Cover Letters for Paper Version 

 
 

• National and State Leaders 
• National and State Leader Managers 
• Control 
• Control Manager 
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18BAppendix K 

42BInitial Cover Letters for Electronic Version 

 
 

• National and State Leaders 
• National and State Leader Managers 
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Fall 2007 
 
Dear American Dietetic Association Leader: 
 
As a leader in the American Dietetic Association (ADA) at the national or local level you 
and your employer have been selected to participate in a study to determine what sets 
volunteer leaders apart from the general ADA membership.  We are investigating the 
perceived benefits and barriers to volunteering in the ADA as well as the characteristics 
of those who volunteer.   
 
Our sample is limited to volunteer leaders and their managers.  Therefore, your opinions 
and observations are critical to the success of this research.  We hope that the results of 
this survey will increase understanding of the role of volunteer leadership in professional 
life.  This survey will take only 10 minutes of your time and includes questions about 
your employment and volunteer activities, as well as demographic questions. 
 
This study has been approved by the Institutional Review Board (IRB) at Brigham Young 
University and is not conducted on behalf of the American Dietetic Association.  If you 
have any questions about this study or your rights as a participant, you may contact 
Renea Beckstrand, Chair of the IRB at (801) 422-3814.  No known risks or discomforts 
are associated with participation in this study.  Participation is voluntary and is indicated 
by your completion of the survey.  Results will be compiled and individual responses 
kept confidential.     
 
Please complete this questionnaire by November 12. For every survey returned, $0.25 
will be donated to the American Dietetic Association Foundation. A 100% response 
rate will equal $350.   
 
We appreciate your participation! 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Ashley Cameron, RD, CD    Samantha Rasmussen, RD, CD   Nora Nyland, PhD, RD, CD 
Graduate Student            Graduate Student     Graduate Committee Chair 



 103

Fall 2007 
 
Dear Director/Manager: 
 
The benefits and barriers of professional involvement are relatively unstudied, especially 
in the field of dietetics.  We are investigating the perceived benefits and barriers to 
volunteering in the American Dietetic Association (ADA) at the national and local levels.  
In addition, we are obtaining demographic information regarding those who volunteer in 
the Association.  You and your employee have been selected for participation in this 
study due to your employee’s involvement as a volunteer leader. 
 
Our sample is limited to volunteer leaders and their managers.  Therefore, your opinions 
and observations are critical to the success of this research.  We hope that the results of 
this survey will increase understanding of the role of volunteer leadership in professional 
life.  This survey will take only 10 minutes of your time and includes questions about 
your perceptions of your employee’s employment and volunteer activities, as well as 
demographic questions. 
 
This study has been approved by the Institutional Review Board (IRB) at Brigham Young 
University and is not conducted on behalf of the American Dietetic Association.  If you 
have any questions about this study or your rights as a participant, you may contact 
Renea Beckstrand, Chair of the IRB at (801) 422-3814.  No known risks or discomforts 
are associated with participation in this study.  Participation is voluntary and is indicated 
by your completion of the survey.  Results will be compiled and individual responses 
kept confidential.   
 
Please complete this questionnaire by November 12. For every survey returned, $0.25 
will be donated to the American Dietetic Association Foundation. A 100% response 
rate will equal $350. 
 
We appreciate your participation! 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Ashley Cameron, RD, CD    Samantha Rasmussen, RD, CD   Nora Nyland, PhD, RD, CD 
Graduate Student            Graduate Student     Graduate Committee Chair 
  
P.S.  In the unlikely event you receive more than one type of survey for this research, 
kindly complete them both. 
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19BAppendix L 

43BFollow-up Cover Letters for Paper Version 

 
 

• National and State Leaders 
• National and State Leader Managers 
• Control 
• Control Manager 
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20BAppendix M 

44BFollow-up Letter to Dietitians whose Manager had not Responded to the First 

Mailing of the Paper Survey 
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21BAppendix N 

45B1st Follow-up Cover Letters for Electronic Version 

 
 

• National and State Leaders 
• National and State Leader Managers 
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Fall 2007 
 
Dear American Dietetic Association Leader: 
 
Please help us identify the characteristics of the dedicated group of volunteers like 
you!  
 
Recently we sent you a survey; however we have not yet received a response from you.  
Our sample is limited to volunteer leaders and their managers.  Therefore, your opinions 
and observations are critical to the success of this research.  We hope that the results of 
this survey will increase understanding of the role of volunteer leadership in professional 
life.  This survey will take only 10 minutes of your time. 
 
This study has been approved by the Institutional Review Board (IRB) at Brigham Young 
University and is not conducted on behalf of the American Dietetic Association.  If you 
have any questions about this study or your rights as a participant, you may contact 
Renea Beckstrand, Chair of the IRB at (801) 422-3814.  Participation is voluntary and is 
indicated by your completion of the survey.  Results will be compiled and individual 
responses kept confidential.   
 
Please complete this questionnaire by November 28. For every survey returned, $0.25 
will be donated to the American Dietetic Association Foundation. A 100% response 
rate will equal $350.   
 
We appreciate your participation! 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Ashley Cameron, RD, CD    Samantha Rasmussen, RD, CD   Nora Nyland, PhD, RD, CD 
Graduate Student            Graduate Student     Graduate Committee Chair 
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Fall 2007 
 
Dear Director/Manager: 
 
The benefits and barriers of professional involvement are relatively unstudied, especially 
in the field of dietetics.  You and your employee have been selected for participation in 
this study due to your employee’s involvement as a volunteer leader. 
 
Recently we sent you a survey; however, we have not yet received a response from you.  
Our sample is limited to volunteer leaders and their managers.  Therefore, your opinions 
and observations are critical to the success of this research.  We hope that the results of 
this survey will increase understanding of the role of volunteer leadership in professional 
life.  This survey will take only 10 minutes of your time. 
 
This study has been approved by the Institutional Review Board (IRB) at Brigham Young 
University and is not conducted on behalf of the American Dietetic Association.  If you 
have any questions about this study or your rights as a participant, you may contact 
Renea Beckstrand, Chair of the IRB at (801) 422-3814.  Participation is voluntary and is 
indicated by your completion of the survey.  Results will be compiled and individual 
responses kept confidential.   
 
Please complete this questionnaire by November 28. For every survey returned, $0.25 
will be donated to the American Dietetic Association Foundation. A 100% response 
rate will equal $350.   
 
We appreciate your participation! 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Ashley Cameron, RD, CD    Samantha Rasmussen, RD, CD   Nora Nyland, PhD, RD, CD 
Graduate Student            Graduate Student     Graduate Committee Chair 
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22BAppendix O 

46B2nd Follow-up Cover Letters for Electronic Version 

 
 

• National and State Leaders 
• National and State Leader Managers 
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Fall 2007 
 
Dear American Dietetic Association Leader: 
 
It may seem like we’re nagging (well, maybe we are), but your opinion is so important to 
us, we don’t want to miss it. 
 
We have not yet received a response from you regarding ADA leaders’ and their 
managers’ view of professional involvement.  We hope that the results of this survey will 
increase understanding of the role of volunteer leadership in professional life.  This 
survey will take only 10 minutes of your time. 
 
This study has been approved by the Institutional Review Board (IRB) at Brigham Young 
University and is not conducted on behalf of the American Dietetic Association.  If you 
have any questions about this study or your rights as a participant, you may contact 
Renea Beckstrand, Chair of the IRB at (801) 422-3814.  Participation is voluntary and is 
indicated by your completion of the survey.  Results will be compiled and individual 
responses kept confidential.   
 
Please complete this questionnaire by December 21. For every survey returned, $0.25 
will be donated to the American Dietetic Association Foundation. A 100% response 
rate will equal $350.   
 
We appreciate your participation! 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Ashley Cameron, RD, CD    Samantha Rasmussen, RD, CD   Nora Nyland, PhD, RD, CD 
Graduate Student            Graduate Student     Graduate Committee Chair 
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Fall 2007 
 
Dear Director/Manager: 
 
It may seem like we’re nagging (well, maybe we are), but your opinion is so important to 
us, we don’t want to miss it. 
 
The benefits and barriers of professional involvement are relatively unstudied, especially 
in the field of dietetics.  You and your employee have been selected for participation in 
this study due to your employee’s involvement as a volunteer leader. 
 
We have not yet received a response from you regarding ADA leaders’ and their 
managers’ view of professional involvement.  We hope that the results of this survey will 
increase understanding of the role of volunteer leadership in professional life.  This 
survey will take only 10 minutes of your time. 
 
This study has been approved by the Institutional Review Board (IRB) at Brigham Young 
University and is not conducted on behalf of the American Dietetic Association.  If you 
have any questions about this study or your rights as a participant, you may contact 
Renea Beckstrand, Chair of the IRB at (801) 422-3814.  Participation is voluntary and is 
indicated by your completion of the survey.  Results will be compiled and individual 
responses kept confidential.   
 
Please complete this questionnaire by December 21. For every survey returned, $0.25 
will be donated to the American Dietetic Association Foundation. A 100% response 
rate will equal $350.   
 
We appreciate your participation! 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Ashley Cameron, RD, CD    Samantha Rasmussen, RD, CD   Nora Nyland, PhD, RD, CD 
Graduate Student            Graduate Student     Graduate Committee Chair 
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23BAppendix P 

47BRESULTS 

 

69BResponse Rate 

In calculating response rates, it was assumed that the 13 state affiliate presidents who 

were sent a packet of envelopes to mail to their executive board members did in fact 

distribute the envelopes containing the surveys to the executive board members as 

directed. To find the percentages for the managers’ response rate, the researchers divided 

the number of responses by the number of responses from the registered dietitian. The 

assumption was made that only dietitians who responded to the paper survey gave their 

managers a copy of the survey. For the electronic survey, only those dietitians who had 

responded to the survey provided their manager’s email address to the researchers. Also, 

an assumption was made that each dietitian had a manager, so these percentages are a 

little low, as some of the dietitians were self-employed and a few of the volunteer leaders 

were retired. A total of 996 participants completed surveys resulted in a $249 donation to 

the American Dietetic Association Foundation. 

 

The total response rates were as follows: 

 Number of Responses % Response Rate 
National Leaders 107 62.2% 
National Leader Manager 54 50.5% 
State Leader 152 51.7% 
State Leader Manager 61 40.1% 
Control 273 19.4%* 
Control Manager 221 81.0% 
*Anticipated low response due to the nature of the questions asked 
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The response rates for the paper version of the survey were: 

 Number of Responses % Response Rate
National Leaders 54 62.8% 
National Leader Manager 45 83.3% 
State Leader 76 51.4% 
State Leader Manager 49 64.5% 
Control 273 19.4% 
Control Manager 221 81.0% 
 

The response rates for the electronic version of the survey were: 

 Number of Responses % Response Rate
National Leaders 53 61.6% 
National Leader Manager 9 17.0% 
State Leader 76 51.4% 
State Leader Manager 12 15.8% 
 

The response rate for the volunteer leaders was virtually identical when comparing paper 

to electronic, but was drastically different for their managers. The low response rate for 

the managers is partially due to the refusal of some volunteer leaders to provide the 

researchers with the email addresses of their managers. Also, if the volunteer leader did 

not notify the manager that they would be receiving a survey via email, the manager 

would not have been expecting to receive a survey and may not have responded for that 

reason.  
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